ESSENDINE PARISH COUNCIL


Minutes of the meeting of Essendine Parish Council held at Essendine Village Hall on Thursday 29th.September 2016 at 6.00pm
Those present: Councillors Kevin Ayton (KA), in the chair, Ian Collis (IC), Bob Trickey (BT), Richard Coleman (RC), County Councillor David Wilby (DW) PC Laurie Appleton (LA) and Clerk Derek Patience. There was one member of the public in attendance, Mr. David Burt. 
	Item
	Minute
	Action


	1. Open Forum
2. Apologies for Absence

3. Declarations of Interests

4. Police Matters

5. Minutes of Previous Meeting

6. Matters Arising

7. Correspondence

8. Finance

9. Footpath Gate/               Dog bins
10. Play Area

11. Parish Website
12. Any Other Business
13. Date of next Meeting
	Mr. Burt reported that the matters raised at the last meeting had now been resolved.  He brought the Council’s attention to the state of the storm drains in Manor Farm Lane, which are in desperate need of attention – some are blocked with weed growth and general detritus. Clerk to write to Highways
.
Councillor Chris Rowland, County Councillor Chris Parsons
None
LA reported crime figures for past three months: June - 1 criminal damage; July - 1 burglary (other); August – 1 burglary (other). 
BT observed that these did not appear to be consistent with figures reported at recent NHW meeting, which showed higher numbers. The main concern was that there was little visible police presence in the village. LA felt that under present circumstances the prospects of this improving were slim. He reported that property marking sessions had been held successfully, and he was quite prepared to do repeat sessions if called for.
He reported that he had spoken to the owner of the white van which had been parked on the main road in recent weeks, which had contributed to a traffic accident, but as it is not illegally parked, there is little else he could do. KA raised the problem of vans similarly parked opposite the entrance to Dunlin Road, and LA undertook to speak to owners, but again only in an advisory capacity as they too are not parked illegally.

The Clerk asked for his observations on Jane Stilwell’s recent email on road safety, in particular relating to possible chicanes, and reduction of the 50mph limit at the Ryhall end of the village. He said that he is not a great admirer of chicanes as a traffic solution, and he felt the current 50mph limit is reasonable, and that there is little prospect of that being changed. He did suggest that an approach to Highways for diagonal triangles to be painted on the road just before the bend approaching the village would probably be a better solution.
BT reported on observations  he had made recently at school time in the mornings when pedestrians had regularly had to take dangerous chances getting across the road to access the bus stop. KA suggested that a sub-committee meeting should be held asap to discuss the whole subject of road safety. It was felt that action was needed before accidents occurred, and the importance of the safety of our children was paramount.
Approval of the minutes of the Council meeting held on 14th. July was proposed by RC, seconded KA, with an amendment to the item under “Any Other Business” suggested by BT.
None
15-Aug-16
RCC

PC Details

20-Aug-16

Plough Environmental Services

Invoice £200 - Grass July

20-Aug-16

Plough Environmental Services

Invoice £70 - Play Area July

20-Aug-16

Playsafety Ltd.

Invoice - £100.80 - Play Area Inspection

27-Aug-16

RCC

Conduct Committee

01-Sep-16

Plough Environmental Services

Invoice £100 - Grass Aug

01-Sep-16

Plough Environmental Services

Invoice £35 - Play Area Aug

01-Sep-16

Rutland CAB

AGM

01-Sep-16

123Reg

Invoice £28.78 - Domain Name

05-Sep-16

2commune Ltd

Invoice £30 - Email address

15-Sep-16

Grant Thornton

Completion of Audit

21-Sep-16

RcC

Conduct Committee

21-Sep-16

Roger Begy Mem. Trust

Charity Gala Dinner

21-Sep-16

Grant Thornton

Invoice £120

21-Sep-16

St.Mary's PCC

Donation request

28-Sep-16

Biffa

Invoice £106.72 Dog bins

The Clerk drew councillors’ attention to letter from St. Mary’s PCC requesting a donation towards new gates costing £1,167, and reminded councillors of their commitment to review the donation made earlier in the year. It was agreed to add a further £250 to the donation for graveyard upkeep, and contribute an additional £250 towards the gates. Clerk to respond to PCC.

A financial update had been circulated to councillors prior to the meeting. This showed receipts of £8,792, and expenditure totalling £12,020, which includes the payment to RCC of £8,582 for the SIDs.  The current balance stands at £9,650, from which some £3,400 is due to be expended on the play area repairs. With further expenditure for the rest of the year of approx. £4,000 (including play area repairs), the year-end balance should be in the region of £5,500.
The Clerk reported on the Conclusion of Audit report received from auditors Grant Thornton, which drew attention to the methods of valuation of fixed assets, which they felt were not being correctly assessed. Clerk to review next year.  An invoice of £120 for audit fees was payable this year, as income had exceeded £10,000.

The valuation of the village hall and its insurance cover was discussed. It is intended to take on the insurance of the hall once the VHMC 3-year policy expires in just over a year’s time. BT to liaise with Mr.Saunders on current valuation of the hall and report back.
KA reported on the ongoing saga relating to the latch on the footpath gate in Dunlin Road, which had been the subject of much time-consuming correspondence with RCC (Helen Scott) and Mr. Bainbridge, the resident who lives in the adjacent property. The latch and soft-closing foam had been removed by person(s) unknown and replaced on several occasions by RCC. It is currently in satisfactory conditions. Mr. Bainbridge had also contacted RCC Environment Dept, complaining of the smell emanating from the dog bin there, suggesting that it be moved to the other end of the entrance to the field. KA insisted that this was not possible, as it is private property. He suggested that the Clerk should contacted RCC regarding funding for our own dog signs and possible PC powers to issue fines.
KA reported that, in spite of much cajoling, Plough Environmental had not undertaken the remedial work, and the annual RoSPA inspection in August resulted in a “High Risk” status in its report. RC suggested that we should be looking for alternative contractors, but Plough should at least be given a deadline to complete the work. In the meantime it was agreed that the playbark should be laid immediately by volunteers – he agreed to undertake this, and Mr. Burt offered assistance.  KA felt that the villagers should be sent a questionnaire asking their opinions on whether this facility was really needed. RC to prepare a draft for a sub-committee meeting on the whole subject in a couple of weeks’ time.
The clerk reported that the old Leics.CC website was now redundant, and that the new website hosted for free by Hugo Fox was now up and running. The only cost incurred was £28.74. for the domain name for two years.  He reported that he had retained the email account with Leics. CC, mostly for the convenience of retaining the email archive within it.  This will cost £50 pa, which he felt was a reasonable cost, 
None

Sub-Committee meeting Friday 14th. October at 6pm

Parish Council meeting: Thursday 3rd. November 2016 at 6.00pm.

There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.40pm.
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